
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

October 11, 2012 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, October 11, 2012.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Peggy Neill.
Visitors:
None.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of October 11, 2012 to order at 7:32 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Cureton delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

· Mayor Becker reminded the council that it is a very special day; it is a birthday today.  Councilwoman Cureton stated that it is her birthday and when asked how old she was Councilwoman Cureton replied that she was 79.    
2. 
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
A. September 13, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes
B. Tax Releases/Refunds

C. August 2012 Tax Collector’s Report
D. August 2012 Finance Report
Councilwoman Critz seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays:  None
4.
Consideration of Reimbursements for Boy Scout Projects
· Mayor Becker reported on the [recent] boy scout projects; one came in under budget and one was just about at budget from what was reported on their rough figures; both projects are complete and Mayor Becker has signed off on them.  The horse bridge has been used for horses; it is so solid that the steel beam bridge is not going to be a problem “ever” for anybody.  The platform that was built at the trailhead, which will be the “bridge” to get to where the kiosk and future picnic shelter will be, had to be lowered five inches so that it would be ADA compliant.  Mayor Becker stated that he was pleased with both projects.  The amount for the platform materials was $882.99 (the original estimate was $1,100) and the amount for the materials for the bridge was $448.70 (the beams were donated by Jeff Cress’s company in Matthews – McGee Steel Fabricating).  The town is looking at 50% (in round numbers) for each of them, which is $450 for one and $225 for the other.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to refund $450 to Eric DeGroat and $225 to Lincoln Cress and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz and LaMonica 
Nays:  None
5.
NC League of Municipalities Voting Delegate/Alternate 
· Mayor Becker explained that the council needed to appoint a voting delegate and an alternate for the North Carolina League of Municipalities meeting that will be attended this year by Councilwomen Critz and Neill.  Mayor Becker noted that Councilwoman Neill had a minor emergency that came up tonight and wasn’t able to attend tonight’s meeting.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve Councilwoman Critz (who offered to accept it) as the voting delegate and Councilwoman Neill as the alternate for the NC League Annual Meeting Conference and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz LaMonica
Nays:  None
6.
Consideration of Authorizing the Purchase of Additional File Cabinets
· Mayor Becker pointed out that he gave the council a lengthy memo about the file cabinets; the price for inside delivery is $2,953.26.  This is the best price he could find for these three fireproof units with inside delivery; Ms. Brooks and Mayor Becker are willing to move them from inside the front door (with the hand truck) to the locations they will need to be.  The biggest one weighs 550 pounds.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if the “guys” wouldn’t position them.  Mayor Becker replied that was an extra cost of $100 per cabinet.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that she thought they [delivery people] should move them; she has dealt with those file cabinets before.  Mayor Becker stated that “we” moved his.  Town Clerk Vicky Brooks noted that it was empty.  Mayor Becker explained that once they are in the building and on the floor, “we’ve” got a hand truck and are happy to do it.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that she did not want anyone hurt.  Mayor Becker responded that “we” won’t get hurt and we are covered, but he appreciated it [concern].  It was noted that the town is paying extra for the file cabinets to be moved into the building, what they do is transfer from an 18-wheeler to a local truck with a lift gate.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to purchase the three file cabinets and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays:  None
7.
Consideration of McNeely Road Greenway Parking Area Kiosk Message Boards
· Mayor Becker explained that he is volunteering to build the kiosk, just as he did the fence, which he is proud of.  The town still has money for construction/signage in the Capital Project Ordinance; it is not coming out of this year’s budget, but from the Capital Project Ordinance.  Mayor Becker explained that the town had anticipated having to build the kiosk and he expects that he will be able to get the message boards cheaper than the prices projected; the council can approve the prices listed.  The proposed message boards will be like the one we have out here [town hall entrance door]; however, they will be vertical and slightly larger.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Mayor Becker if the sum the council was looking at was $1,813.25 and $600.  Mayor Becker responded yes exactly, out of two separate project accounts in the Capital Project Ordinance, but those two totals.  Councilwoman Critz asked if there would be glass over the area where the signage is located and will it be locked.  Mayor Becker responded that it will be a heavy Plexiglas, it will have two locks per door and it is made of heavy recycled plastic; the manufacturer is Barco.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the town will be the only one that can add or take away.  Mayor Becker responded that the middle one is an open board (recycled rubber tack board), which will be a “trial” for people to put meet-ups, running, trail group rides, wildflower walks, et cetera – we will see how that works for community notices.  The outer two will be locked and will be for official notices such as Boy Scout projects, history of property acquisition, Lyme disease notices, horse bridge danger notices, et cetera.  There is plenty of room with a 32 X 46 bulletin board area inside.  Mayor Becker noted that we have been very fortunate to not have had any vandalism at the trailhead; with the exception of the garbage that was dumped there one time.  Our community has responded so well and Mayor Becker expects that we will continue to have the same kind of response.  The open house will be an opportunity for members of the community who live on the “other side” that don’t know about the trailhead to come see it and we will continue to have a very good response to the trails.  Mayor Becker reiterated that the $1,850 (rounded up) is out of the signage budget and the $600 is for materials for construction; this will come from the Capital Project Ordinance (unexpended funds from the project ordinance that has not been closed out yet).  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the trailhead kiosk proposal and the $2,450 on the budget and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica
Nays:  None
8.
Consideration of a Resolution Supporting the Mineral Springs Post Office
· Mayor Becker there will be a meeting at the post office a week from tonight at 4:30 p.m. and “maybe” at that time they will say what their decision is.  From what Ashley, the Postmaster says and what Ms. Janet Ridings says, there has been no change, in her opinion, she [Postmaster] thinks they have made up their minds to keep it open, but to cut the office hours to six hours a day.  It is officially only open 6.75 hours now.  This resolution was somewhat modeled on the one that was adopted back in 2003; a few things were changed to make it germane to “now-a-days”.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the Resolution [R-2012-04] to save the Mineral Springs Post Office and Councilwoman Coffey seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz and LaMonica 
Nays:  None 
· The Resolution is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION REQUESTING THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE

KEEP THE MINERAL SPRINGS POST OFFICE OPEN

WITH REALIGNED HOURS IF NECESSARY

R-2012-04


WHEREAS, the United States Postal Service has conducted a survey seeking customer and stakeholder input on the future operation of the Mineral Springs post office; and


WHEREAS, the United States Post Office Department and later the United States Postal Service have operated a post office in this community since the early 1880s, first in the name of “Potter” and then, beginning in 1900, in the name of “Mineral Springs”; and


WHEREAS, approximately 20% of the households and businesses in the Town of Mineral Springs use a Mineral Springs Post Office box as their mailing address; and 


WHEREAS, the Mineral Springs Post Office currently provides approximately 320 post office boxes to area residents, businesses, and institutions; and


WHEREAS, the Mineral Springs Post Office also provides full retail services including sales of stamps, special mailing services, and sales of money orders to the entire community; and


WHEREAS, the Town of Mineral Springs itself, as well as the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, depend on Mineral Springs Post Office boxes in order to be able to fulfill their public service missions; and


WHEREAS, the Mineral Springs Post Office is an essential component of a vibrant business district; and


WHEREAS, the presence of the Mineral Springs Post Office will serve as a catalyst for future new business development, which will lead in turn to increased revenue for the Postal Service; and


WHEREAS, all of the postal services provided by the Mineral Springs Post Office are of particular importance to the elderly, disabled, and lower-income members of our community; and


WHEREAS, the nearest other post offices are Waxhaw, located five miles distant and Monroe, located eight miles distant; and


WHEREAS, the Mineral Springs Post Office currently operates within a facility covered by a long-term lease at a very favorable rent; and


WHEREAS, the Mineral Springs Post Office has long served as the center of the community, predating by decades the very municipality itself;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Mineral Springs hereby declares the United States Postal Service Post Office in the Town of Mineral Springs to be an essential community resource; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town of Mineral Springs hereby respectfully requests that the United States Postal Service maintain the continued operations of the post office in the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, including the operation of retail services and the provision of post office box service, and that weekday window service hours remain as close to present hours as possible. 



ADOPTED, this the 11th day of October, 2012.









Frederick Becker









        

          Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:


Vicky A. Brooks




Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk

9.
Consideration of a Western Union County Municipal Coalition EDC Resolution
· Mayor Becker explained that Union County is changing their Economic Development Program and reminded the council of Maurice Ewing of the Union County Partnership for Progress; this was an independent organization and there was a lot of criticism of it and it was a lot of money (county funded) without the desired results.  That five-year contract expired and Mr. Ewing retired about a year ago.  The county is leaning toward turning it over to the City of Monroe, which is not a bad thing, because Monroe has an extremely competent and successful Economic Development Organization with Chris Platè.  They are doing a good job, but the five towns that are as far from Monroe as you can get are concerned that they will have no voice and this is going to be one-sided.  The Western Union County Municipal Coalition (WUCMC) questions whether or not “we need to have a little more open discussion to make this decision”.  Mayor Duane Gardner and Mayor Brad Horvath were going to draft a resolution to present to the county commissioners; however, it hasn’t happened yet.  The “gist” of the resolution is that they (WUCMC) wanted to at least have them (county commissioners) conduct some kind of an information gathering for the (13) municipalities (excluding Monroe) and the unincorporated county residents to determine if “we feel we need to broaden our approach a little bit” or to have them “explain to us why having the City of Monroe pretty much in control is the best answer”.          
10.
Mineral Springs Fall 2013 Festival Discussion
· Mayor Becker explained that he and Ms. Brooks had not had any lengthy discussions about a Fall Festival as they have been “tied up” with Christmas decorations and greenway openings.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she was hoping that Councilwoman Coffey (as the council member) and the ladies she had spoke with initially might take the lead and that the council might move forward with creating a committee that would be an extension of this board.  Councilwoman Critz also mentioned that she had spoke to Attorney Bobby Griffin prior to the meeting and if the council appoints a board then they are accountable back to the council assuming that there will be expenditures that we participate in and maybe even fund raising; there needs to be some accountability.  Councilman Countryman commented that it makes (potentially) more logical sense to have this potentially “grassroots thing” come to the council and say “this is what we are proposing, we would like to have a festival in Mineral Springs and this is what we have put together and we would like to get your approval” rather than the city doing it.  It makes far more sense to have community organizations (such as the Optimists) to get involved with that plan or to cause that plan to evolve and then bring it to the council and say “here is what we would like to do” rather than the town being involved to develop one.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that she had thought about this prior to the meeting and believes that there is a lot of fact finding that needs to go on.  To be very honest, Councilwoman Coffey stated that she had already perceived that it will not be the fall of 2013, it will at least be 2014, because of all the logistics, but first of all we have to determine if there was any interest from the town’s perspective.  Councilwoman Coffey explained that she thought there was (but she didn’t know) and requested that this be tabled for research and discussion.  Attorney Griffin commented that he would just add to what Councilwoman Critz said, he thinks it applies to most of these towns, the town's "official" stand is to encourage the Chamber, the Optimist, the Lions Club, Civic Clubs or Ladies Clubs to “fester up” a festival and then the town is supportive the best way they can be, because that is not what towns are in the business of doing.  Towns are in the business of providing basic services and not “feel good events”, unless they have a recreation department.  The town could help with financing if need be.  Mayor Becker mentioned that the last festival was very successful and it was put on by Anita Bishop and Patti Lemmond; they got a budget and some funding from the town, but they pretty much did it.  Attorney Griffin mentioned that the Boll Weevil Festival in Marshville was not a town sponsored event, they participate by providing the police.  Councilman Countryman mentioned the big event in Weddington a couple times a year that is privately organized.  Mayor Becker added that that became controversial, it got to where they wanted more and more money from the town and the town said “wait a minute, we are not in the business of paying $30,000 for a festival; we’ve got to take a smaller role in this”.   Councilman Countryman explained that he thought it was a great idea that he is supportive of, but he doesn’t think it is the town’s responsibility (as a council) or a community to put that on with taxpayer funding.  Mayor Becker offered to see if the Optimist Club was interested and thought that 2014 was a very good target date since it will be the town’s 15th Anniversary.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that the council should table this at this point and felt that the town should find out if this is what the community wants.  Ms. Brooks asked Councilwoman Coffey who was going to do that research.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that is something that needs to be discussed; right now we are tabling this discussion.  “We would have to come back to the council and decide if there is a committee being appointed”, Councilwoman Coffey said.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if (before we get into some of the research) the council wants to find a way to poll the community as to whether or not they would have an interest in doing a fall festival to celebrate the community’s birthday. “Is there a way to do that via notice or website”?  Mayor Becker suggested a survey be placed in the newsletter.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that once we have those results, we will know what we need to do as far as researching how to put one together – how to organize it and where it should come from.  There was a consensus of the council to place a postcard in the newsletter to see if there is any interest from the community.  

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to table Agenda Item #10 for further discussion at the January meeting and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz and LaMonica
Nays: None
11.
Consideration of Updating the Job Description for the Town Clerk/Town Administrator/Zoning Administrator

· Mayor Becker pointed out a “typo” on page 2 “serves as the Planner Director” should be “serves as the Planning Director”.  In addition, Mayor Becker noted that the important thing, from our insurance carrier’s perspective, is the very last paragraph that allows Ms. Brooks to help with seasonal decorations, which covers her under the town's worker’s compensation policy and it is not costing the town any more; they just want to know what her role is.  That was the reason for this [job description update] and Ms. Brooks also tried to clean it up a little bit.  Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Brooks is not coordinating the renovations of the town hall anymore; however, when that one [Old School Building] starts then it will be in her job description.  Councilwoman Critz asked for clarification on the correction – it is correct on the top and not correct in the paragraph.  Mayor Becker responded exactly and explained that when the salary studies were done three years ago that paragraph came from there; it makes it clear that a "planning director" has accountability for planning function even if no positions are supervised.  Ms. Brooks is truly the Planning Director.  Councilwoman Critz verified that this [job description update] is basically for insurance.  Mayor Becker responded that the last paragraph was, but Ms. Brooks also went through it to make sure that it is up-to-date, as long as the council agrees to the changes.  Councilman Countryman stated that he thought they were very well written.        
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept the job description changes presented by the zoning administrator and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz and LaMonica
Nays:  None
12.
Discussion of Chamber of Commerce Update

· Mayor Becker asked the council if there was anything they wanted Ms. Brooks to share with the Chamber of Commerce.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that she would like to see the town host one of their educational luncheons or a breakfast.  Mayor Becker pointed out that this is the State of the County, so what is the State of the Town – what are we doing/what have we done.  Ms. Brooks added “what will we be doing/what does the council see in the future".  Councilman Countryman stated that the priority is getting downtown going; to get the sewer system project moving forward and completed.  Councilwoman Critz added that they understand that without the county providing that sewer access, the revitalization that the town desires is not possible, so the town is trying to work diligently with the county.  Mayor Becker noted that that in fact ties into, not only private business development, but also our community center development; we are going to need sewer access once we have an assembly building.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that Ms. Brooks give the Chamber an overview of the greenway.  Mayor Becker added "and its relationship to the Carolina Thread Trail".  Ms. Brooks thought that handing out maps would be great.   

13.
Consideration of Calling for a Special Meeting for Ethics Training

· Mayor Becker explained that this meeting is for four members and Ms. Brooks decided just to be on the safe side (dot every “i” and cross every “t”), if there is going to be a quorum then “let’s call it a special meeting".  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to call for a special meeting for Ethics Training on Thursday, October 18, 2012 at the Mineral Springs Town Hall at 6:30 p.m. (this training is for the four elected officials in the most recent voting cycye) and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz and LaMonica 
Nays:  None
14.
Other Business

· Councilwoman Critz mentioned that there was an incident on the Greenway recently involving a horse and rider.  Mayor Becker added that the horse didn’t have any broken bones, but it was scraped up and the rider was not injured to any extent requiring transport.  Neither Councilwoman Critz nor Mayor Becker was certain of what happened.  Mayor Becker noted that (from third hand information) the incident occurred at the first bridge from the trailhead; the claim is that the horse slipped on the bridge and then fell in the ditch.  “It was a bridge that was clearly marked no horses at both ends; graphic picture and a circle and we have a very useable horse crossing ten feet up stream from it where you just go across the creek - I think we need to emphasize especially to newcomers the bridges aren’t really for horses”, Mayor Becker said.   
· Mayor Becker showed the council the postcard publicizing the Greenway Open House that went out in the mail today.   
· Mayor Becker passed around a picture of him at the fifth grade visitation that he did last Friday with Mrs. Bittner’s class at Western Union Elementary.  It was a blessing to go to visit Western Union; Mrs. Bittner’s class behaved perfectly and they were well prepared academically.  All of the students wanted Mrs. Bittner to schedule a field trip to the greenway, but Mrs. Bittner wasn’t able to; however, she is going to be at the greenway hiking at 8:00 a.m. [Saturday morning] and she “just happened” to let her class know.  Maybe some of the parents will bring their children by.   
· Councilwoman Cureton explained that she filled out an application for Piedmont Natural Gas Company and was turned down.  Councilwoman Cureton asked if there was anything the town could do with Piedmont Natural Gas Company.  Councilwoman LaMonica suggested that Councilwoman Cureton give Piedmont a call to see if they can give her more insight as to why they turned her down.  Councilwoman LaMonica offered to email Mayor Becker with the name of the representative from the gas company that was assigned to the Brantley Oaks Subdivision.    
15. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and LaMonica 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:21 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, November 8, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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